Minutes of March Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on March 7 2012 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Upper Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present


Alderman Alan Carter – present


Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present


Alderman David Schmidt – excused 


Alderman Chris Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless, Hazelwood & Weber

City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich

Jim Dunajcik, George Butler Engineering

The March 7, 2012 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.   
1st Item:

         Alderman Jackson made a motion to approve the agenda. Alderman Jacobsen                          seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written February 15, 2012  regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The city clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Carter made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes from February 14. The motion was seconded by Alderman Jackson. The city clerk reports 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, March 7, 2012.

Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to approve the Closed Session minutes from February 14. The motion was seconded by Alderman Carter. The city clerk reports 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the Closed Session Board meeting stand approved on this day, March 7, 2012.

2nd Item:
Open Forum - none
3rd Item:    SRTS Grant - Jim Dunajcik, GBA


Former City Engineer, Jim Dunajcik of George Butler and Associates, was in attendance. He provided some options for the continuing or cancellation of the SRTS Grant program. This SRTS Grant was initiated in March 2008, with the City of Flint Hill.

Jim Dunajcik apologized that this grant had not moved forward. The last correspondence with the City had been a copy of the engineer comments in November 2011, after a MODOT review of the plans. Some of the reasons for the project delay were cuts in MODOT staffing and proposed additional ADA (Americans with Disabilities Act) concerns from MODOT for the St. Theodore's property.


Jim Dunajcik stated that the grant funding will expire in September 2012 and he encouraged the City to continue. For GBA to continue the project, an additional $3000 payment to GBA would need to be made, for additional engineering costs. If the project continues, there could also be added construction costs.


Mayor Doug Wynn thanked Jim Dunajcik for his time in attending the Board meeting. After Mr. Dunajcik left the meeting the Board discussed the additional costs and whether this project would be worth continuing. City Attorney Matt Fairless was asked to review the SRTS Grant engineering contract with GBA, and to send a letter requesting the engineer design work be completed as originally contracted.
4th Item: 
Ordinance 2012-03 Hach Flow Meter Lease-Purchase


City Attorney Matt Fairless presented the Board with a draft of the agreement for this lease-to-purchase of the 4 City Hach flow meters presently installed at the February Board meeting. Negotiations are being continued and a meeting between both Attorneys, Hach representatives, the City Engineer and the City Clerk has been scheduled for Thursday, March 8.

A motion was made to remove this Bill 2012-03 from the table, by Alderman Jacobsen and seconded by Alderman Jackson and then re-tabled until the March 19 Board Meeting. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.
5th Item:
St. Theodore's Parish Picnic and Annual Liquor License

St. Theodore's Parish has submitted a liquor license for three one-day events as separate from their annual renewal. The dates for the one-day events are June 2, July 15 and September 16, 2012.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to approve this application for a 3 day picnic liquor license. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Alderman Jackson made a motion to approve this application for the annual liquor license for St. Theodore's. Alderman Carter seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes


Dave Schmidt-excused


Chris Jacobsen-yes

5th Item:
5167 Hwy P - Lift Station Fill Bid


The Board of Aldermen approved a bid for the 'fill' of the abandoned lift station at 5167 Hwy P. The request for proposal bids received were as follows:

                      Bross Construction - $1865.00

                      Mick Mehler & Sons - $1850.00

                      Ofallon Sewer - $2900.00

This proposal was to 'fill' the abandoned lift station with gravel and concrete to alleviate future problems, which would require that location to be pumped.


Alderman Carter made a motion to approve the  $1865.00 bid from Bross Construction for fill of the abandoned lift station at 5167 Hwy P. Alderman Jackson                         seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.

7th Item:
St. Charles County Road Maintenance Contract


Mayor Doug Wynn had been contacted by representatives from St. Charles County regarding a continuation of a contract for road maintenance in Flint Hill. Budget constraints within the county have forced the county to approach individual municipalities concerning future road maintenance being provided by contract, for an additional amount.


Mayor Wynn will provide further details at the March 19 Board Meeting. The City Clerk will provide information on the revenue received from the MODOT monthly allocation of funds for state license fees and fuel taxes. These funds have been allocated into the General Fund revenue, but a portion could possibly be re-directed to compensate St. Charles County for road maintenance/snow removal, etc. This would be in the event that the county would require some type of fee for additional contracts with Flint Hill.

8th Item:
Sewer/Waste Water Updates
 
The City has 160 users currently with outstanding accounts, totalling  $5141.24.            Two accounts are maintaining a payment agreement.


Some confusion and questions have been received from well-users in these first few months of billing. Estimations used were from the ECM quarterly report from December 2010 to February 2011 which was provided last year.

Current averaged 5000 gallons 1 person

                             8000 gallons 2 persons

                            10000 gallons 3+ persons/3+bedrooms

Tom Rothermich has researched options for a (self-purchased) water meter for well users. That information was provided to residents in this months' (February) billing. Also included was information regarding the future (new) higher Wentzville rate of $3.65 per 1000 gallons. 

Tom Rothermich has offered to be a contact for any residents wishing more information about a water meter for their well. The Board will answer further questions and encourage residents to obtain a meter, for the benefit of actual water usage figures.

9th Item:
Engineering Report - Tom Rothermich, City Engineer


Tom Rothermich provided all members with copies of the flow meter data readings and the applicable January rain events. He voiced concern over several 'spikes' in readings that may indicate some type of infiltration of ground water into the treatment flow. 


This will cost the Flint Hill residents to be paying for this total flow and would not equate actual sewage treated. Tom Rothermich then proposed to walk and map out the system and verify of any problems with cracked pipes in the line, or tree roots which may be the underlying cause. Another possible action may be to have the lines scoped with use of a camera. Alderman Carter offered his assistance, as he has experience in this line of work. Tom Rothermich is waiting for a rain event, to perform a dry and wet readings at the same location.

Mr. Ted Bross has contacted the City Engineer and will be working toward a rezoning of some of his property at 5071-5093 Hwy P for a new usage.

The signage for Broadhead Road has been ordered and will be installed by Mr. Bross who has volunteered his services to the City.


The City Clerk and City Engineer are continuing to working on the rezoning of the DSD (Downtown Special District) and a preliminary outline of the area has been created.

The City Clerk provided information as related to the City Engineer and City Clerk duties; in this engineering agenda item. The current City Engineer monthly compensation is $150.00 for review of the Hach flow meter data on a weekly or more often basis, during rain events. Recent problems with flow meter readings have been noticed by the City Engineer. These have resulted in the City Engineer going onsite to evaluate and/or rectify a problem. 


In one instance, the City Engineer was able to un-clog a drainage problem at the Hwy P flow meter, but an emergency service call was needed by Ofallon Sewer. At that time, the City Engineer called the City Clerk and then the City Clerk contacted Ofallon Sewer; who then re-contacted the City Engineer.


The second most recent occurrence resulted in the City Engineer going to a problem site and correcting the problem; with no service call, of $125.00  to Ofallon Sewer. This procedure of emergency response could be streamlined, by eliminating the City Clerk notification; and having the City Engineer be the emergency contact for any emergency calls from the residents. As the City Engineer lives in Flint Hill, this could expedite the response process. This would also save the City in emergency call costs, if the City Engineer may be able to diagnose and solve a service problem.

The City Engineer and City Clerk have proposed a cost-saving solution. The City Engineer will become the first emergency contact for problems with the wastewater system. If he is able to correct the problem, then Ofallon Sewer would not need to be contacted. The current $60.00 cellphone reimbursement to the City Clerk, for emergency sewer call access, would be transferred to the City Engineer. The City Engineer would be reimbursed at $60.00. That would then include one emergency onsite visit, if a problem occurred from data readings or from a residents' emergency call. The City Engineer would then contact Ofallon Sewer as needed, and keep the City Clerk informed.

Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to transfer these duties from the City Clerk to the City Engineer and transfer the monthly cellphone reimbursement to the City Engineer. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.

10th Item:
Communications from the Mayor

The Mayor and Aldermen have been spending additional hours monthly with emails, phone calls, etc. to prepare for the new twice monthly Board meeting. The previous salary rate was from Ordinance #220 in March 2004. This set the meeting salary rate at $150 per meeting for the Mayor and $75 per meeting for each Aldermen. Mayor Wynn proposed a salary increase of $200 per meeting for the Mayor's position and an increase to $100 for the Aldermen.


Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to approve this salary increase for Mayor and Board. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The vote is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


This new salary rate will begin for the Mayor, Aldermen Ward#1 (Jacobsen) and Alderman Ward#2 (Jackson) in April 2012, when approved on March 19, 2012. These 3 seats are currently open for re-election in April 2012. The remaining 2 Alderman seats for Ward#1 and Ward#2 would have this salary increase, after their term election in April 2013.

11th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen-none

12th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney

The City Attorney, City Engineer and City Clerk will be meeting with representatives from Hach and the City of Wentzville on March 9. Further information will be provided to the Board at the next March 19 Board meeting.

13th Item:         Clerk’s report

      *
The next scheduled Board meeting would be on March 7, 2012. The following  
meetings were scheduled tenatively as March 19, April 4, April 30, May 3 and 
May 16.
      *    The 2011 City Financials were completed and submitted to the State Auditor. A 
copy was prepared for the Board, with a copy of the 2010 Financials to view as a comparison.

      *
City Building Official Bob Barclay has asked for Board direction in the issue of


Mr. Kneemiller residing in the commercial facility at 5035 Hwy P. This building is zoned commercial and is not approved for residential usage. The building does 
not have an approved occupancy permit, as it does not meet current building 
codes. The building does not have water (account inactive with ECM) or sewer 
and residing in this building is a health hazard. 


After Board input, the City Attorney described the process for the City Building Official in this matter. The first step in this process is to document the illegal situation and send a certified letter to Mr. Kneemiller. The next step is a letter to begin penalty action, if Mr. Kneemiller continues to reside in the building at 5035 Hwy P. The City Clerk is directed to contact St. Charles County Neighborhood Preservation for property code violations, the St. Charles County Health Dept., and to update the Wentzville Fire Protection District of this illegal residence in the property.
     *
The City Clerk is instructed to contact Chris and Dana Behymer at 103 Hillary 
Circle regarding the issue of their wastewater account. Their sewer tap was 
performed in 2005 and no wastewater account was ever established; thus no 
payment for services was ever collected by the City.
     *
The City Clerk presented an outline for the rezoning of the proposed DS District, as created in a drawing by City Engineer Tom Rothermich. This new zone was 
created and approved by Planning and Zoning Commission and the Board of Aldermen in December, 2011.This area is a scaled-back version of the original area. Additional area as needed for future development, can be added to this new district. The Board instructed the City Clerk to move forward with this rezone, for further discussion and action at the March 19 Board Meeting.

14th Item:
Closed Session - none
               . 




15th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to adjourn at 7:20 p.m. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 3 “yes,” 0 “no,” and  0 “abstain” votes.  Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk

